
Delegate Summary

Introduction

The following is a distillation of the key decisions and highlights of this year’s Annual Meeting to assist 

you in sharing what you have learned with your church. Among the potential opportunities to share with 

your congregation: highlighting key activities and decisions during a business meeting or worship service; 

providing a report to your congregation’s board, council, or leadership team; submitting a written or oral 

report during a church business meeting, including a brief report in your church newsletter. 

Key Decisions and Highlights

• Throughout the weekend, pastors, 

delegates and attendees heard 

video and spoken testimony on 

the topic of ministry with Children, 

Youth & Families and participated 

in workshops offering different 

perspectives on this vital ministry 

priority.

• Superintendent Stromberg ex-

pressed his enthusiasm for the 

theme of the 2018 meeting and 

shared the story of his first faith 

commitment and call to ministry 

as a child at Covenant Pines Bible 

Camp. 

• Stromberg pointed out that the 

NWC is fortunate to be staffed 

around its Ministry Priorities—with 

staff members dedicated to Youth 

Ministry and Children & Family 

Ministry.

• In place of individual reports, this 

year’s meeting featured a NWC 

Ministry Director Panel where 

Conference staff shared how their 

areas of ministry oversight interact 

with ministry to Children, Youth & 

Families.

• Jon Kramka, Director of Congrega-

tional Vitality, encouraged churches 

to work with whatever resources 

they have available in stewarding 

God’s mission in ministry to young 

people. “Give what you have, place 

it in the hands of the almighty God, 

step forward in faith in what He’s 

asking you to do, and watch God 

work,” Kramka said. “God wants 

every church to be found faithful 

and fruitful in every circumstance 

and season.”

• Mike Brown, Director of Church 

Planting explained that the NWC 

helps church plants take stock of 

what they have, and make use of 

internal resources to reach children 

and youth.

• Jeff Burton, Director of Pastoral 

Care & Development, highlighted 

the work the NWC does to care 

for those who minister to children, 

youth and families in Conference 

churches. “Children, youth and fam-

ily ministry is difficult and requires 

a lot of energy. If you find yourself 

depleted, you’re not going to do 

well at this,” Burton said. “When 

we’re not well, we don’t have good 

relationships. We can’t afford to be 

in that condition if we’re going to 

do this work God has called us to.”

• Kara Stromberg, Director of Chil-

dren & Family Ministry, shared 

that often ministry to children and 

families is somewhat “hidden” in 

our churches. She encouraged 

churches to “start with what you’ve 

got,” and consider how their bud-

gets, buildings and staffing reflect 

how kids matter. 

• Ginny Olson, Director of Youth 

Ministry, said youth ministry should 

not just be the responsibility of the 

paid youth pastor. “It is vital that 

the whole church owns youth min-

istry,” Olson said. “A youth ministry 

thrives in a church where the whole 

church says ‘these are our kids.’”

• Brown introduced five new church 

fellowship groups, including: Cross-

roads Covenant Church, Pastor Tim 

Stanley (Hastings, MN), Eden Cov-

enant Church, Pastor Trin Peter-

son (Coon Rapids, MN), Epiphany 

Covenant Church, Pastor Kevin 
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Farmer (Minneapolis), Genesis East 

Covenant Church, Pastor Aaron 

Freer (White Bear Lake, MN), and 

New Evangelical Covenant Church, 

Pastor Erico Ortega (Fridley, MN).

• Brown also recognized six church-

es to be recommended for mem-

bership at the 2018 Evangelical 

Covenant Church Annual Meeting 

in June, including: Catalyst Cov-

enant Church, Pastor Jeff Olson 

(St. Paul), City of Lakes Covenant 

Church, Pastor Dave Berge (Minne-

apolis), Genesis Covenant Church, 

Pastor Steve Wiens (St. Louis Park, 

MN), Grace Outreach Covenant 

Church, Pastor Paul Robinson 

(Coon Rapids, MN), New Evangeli-

cal Covenant Church, Pastor Mau-

ricio Dell’Arciprete (Minneapolis), 

and Renew Covenant Church, Pas-

tor Jamie Staples (Eau Claire, WI).

• Moreover, Brown also reported 

that the NWC will be calling Pastor 

Mauricio Dell’Arciprete to serve in 

the new role of part time Director 

for Hispanic Ministries in the NWC. 

His work will focus in on an ex-

panding base of Spanish speaking 

congregations, including providing 

assistance in the development of 

CHET classes in local church set-

tings.

• Minnehaha Academy President 

Donna Harris expressed gratitude 

for the pastoral support from the 

NWC and its staff following the 

Aug. 2 explosion at the school’s 

Upper Campus. Harris shared a 

slideshow of photos from the life of 

the school which included dam-

age from the explosion, prayer 

vigils and support events, school 

activities at its temporary campus 

in Mendota Heights, rebuild plans, 

and special gifts and recognitions 

MA has received since the explo-

sion. The NWC and some of its 

churches presented a check to 

the school for $100,000 in recent 

months.

• Harris also introduced David Hoff-

ner, MA’s new Executive Director of 

Faith Formation, who told attend-

ees, “Thank you for the generosity 

you’ve shown to our school this 

year, through your prayers and 

gifts. Continue to lift up our com-

munity in prayer. It’s a very hum-

bling task to be in this role I’m in, 

but I love this school dearly.”

• The Buffalo Covenant worship 

team led attendees in worship dur-

ing the Friday evening worship ser-

vice. Special music was provided 

by the Minnehaha Academy Madri-

gal Singers, and Buffalo Covenant’s 

Generations Choir. 

• Sixteen Candidates for Ordination 

were also recognized and prayed 

for during the service.

• A special offering taken during 

the service raised over $3,000 to 

provide scholarships for students 

attending CHIC 2018. 

• Church representatives also 

brought forward prayer bookmarks 

collected as part of the ECC’s 

BLESS Intentional Evangelism 

initiative, which will be brought to 

Gather 2018, the national Covenant 

annual meeting in June. 

• First Covenant Church (Ashland, 

WI) was honored with a special 

Living Legacy Litany. The church 

held its final service in 2017. 

• During Saturday’s Business Ses-

sion, delegates approved a ballot 

that included: electing Jim Volling 

(Excelsior Covenant Church, Excel-

sior, MN) to a 4-year term as well 

as to serve another year as NWC 

Executive Board Chairperson, Hollis 

Kim (Brookdale Covenant, Brooklyn 

Center, MN) to a 2-year term, and 

Paul Robinson (Grace Outreach 

Covenant, Coon Rapids, MN) and 

Cindy Owen (Hope Covenant, St. 

Cloud, MN) to 5-year terms on the 

NWC Executive Board, and electing 

Sue Poston (Salem Covenant, New 

Brighton, MN), Jon Taylor (Em-

manuel Covenant, Shoreview, MN) 

and Dave Cairns (Maple Grove Cov-

enant, Maple Grove, MN) to 5-year 

terms on the Minnehaha Academy 

Board of Trustees.

• Delegates approved the NWC 

budget of $1,625,356, as well as the 

budget for Minnehaha Academy.

• Ed Gilbreath, Executive Director of 

Communications, brought greet-

ings and a ministry update from 

the Evangelical Covenant Church 

to delegates at both the Ministerial 

Association and Northwest Confer-

ence Annual Meetings.

• On Saturday morning, attendees 

also heard verbal reports from 

leaders of National Covenant Prop-

erties, Covenant Trust Company, 

Covenant Enabling Residences of 

MN, Covenant Village of Golden 

Valley, the NWC Ministerial Asso-

ciation, Women Ministries of the 

NWC and CHET NWC.
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